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Chair Rodriguez, Vice-Chair Hunter and Commissioners Hillman and Davidson;  My name is Karin Mac Donald.  I am a senior researcher and the managing partner of Q2 Data & Research LLC, a small consulting firm based in Oakland, California.  Thank you for inviting my colleague Dr. Bonnie Glaser and me, to summarize for you the UOCAVA study which we conducted for the U.S. EAC, between September of 2006 and October of 2007.  Bonnie and I have split up the presentation of our work.  I am going to give you a brief overview of the entire study and then go into detail about two of its three components: the case studies and the conference.  Bonnie will then follow up by telling you about the UOCAVA voter survey.  
UOCAVA, as you know, is the acronym of the Uniformed and Oversees Citizen Absentee Voting Act.  Our study was designed to look at UOCAVA voting from two perspectives: one, the voters that are covered by the Act, and two, the election administrators that are charged with implementing it.  We concluded the study with a national conference of UOCAVA experts and implementers.  
This comprehensive study of UOCAVA voting included qualitative and quantitative components that were designed to provide us with the broadest possible understanding of the challenges that are faced by voters and by policy implementers.  We began by selecting a sample of 4 states that were chosen based on the transmission methods of voting materials that they allowed for UOCAVA voters along with the size of their UOCAVA population and other factors such as region and their participation in pilot projects or Federal Voting Assistance Program (FVAP) projects.  The final sample included South Carolina, a south-eastern state with a large UOCAVA population, which allows for emailing and faxing of voted ballots;  Montana, a north-western state with a small UOCAVA population that also allows for emailing and faxing of voted ballots; Florida, a southern state with a large UOCAVA population that allows the emailing of blank ballots and the faxing of voted ballots, and Illinois, a mid-western state with a medium sized UOCAVA population that allows for emailing of blank ballots in two jurisdictions and faxing of FVAP ballot requests statewide.
In the months of January through March of 2007, Bonnie and I visited 15 local jurisdictions in these four states in addition to each state’s election authority, and two statewide election official conferences, and conducted interviews with state and local election officials and staff responsible for UOCAVA administration.  The following findings were derived from this part of the research:

1. There is much enthusiasm about facilitating UOCAVA voting, in particular for members of the Armed Forces

2. Most local election jurisdictions are hampered by limited resources and a lack of an adequate technical infrastructure.
3. There is a general lack of knowledge about resources that are available, including the free mailing option for UOCAVA voters for election materials.  
4. The 2-cycle federal registration requirement is not well liked by most election administrators who complain that it is a waste of resources to be forced to mail election materials to addresses they know to be bad.  However, others offered that this requirement benefits voters who do not have to re-register as frequently as before.

5. There was much concern about the authentication of voters and varying perspectives on the best methods to authenticate them

6. There is little variation in the general administration of UOCAVA voting based on the sample selection criteria, which included size of UOCAVA population, region, and transmission methods. Any differences washed out as the size of the overall population increased
7. Administrative differences were found based on the relationship of the state to the local jurisdictions.  Uniformity increased as UOCAVA administration became more centralized on the state level.

8. Local election administrators had many innovative ideas for the better facilitation of UOCAVA voting.  There is a great desire to gain permission to conduct pilot projects.

9. There are no mechanisms to share or promote innovative procedures among local election administrators.  While we found some instances of collaboration, this is not generally the case.

10. There is a general lack of communication between local election administrators and Voting Assistance Officers
11. Most interviewees reported problems with the United States Postal Service, which included USPS employees not understanding rules regarding mailing of election mail overseas. 

12. Most voters remain uniformed about the electronic transmission options available to them, and local election administrators are often cautious about encouraging their widespread use because ballots have to be remade if they come in via fax or email and thus create more work.

The case studies of the four states resulted in a list of recommendations and best practices, some of which I will summarize shortly.  Many of them were echoed during the third component of our study, the UOCAVA conference that was held on September 23, 2007, in Washington DC.  This conference brought together representatives from the Department of Defense’s Federal Voting Assistance Program, non-profit groups that serve civilian and uniformed UOCAVA voters, vendors and technology experts that are tackling issues involving the electronic transmission of election materials, and state and local election administrators with first hand knowledge of the implementation of UOCAVA.  The conference was also attended by representatives from various congressional offices and the U.S. Department of Justice.  Some of the recommendations and best practices that came out of the study are very specific, and others are broader.  
Here are some examples about legislation:
· Local Election Officials use the “Nibble approach” i.e. they go back to the legislature at every possible opportunity to get laws passed that improve UOCAVA voting.
· Use the broad term ‘electronic transmission’ in anticipation of technology that may emerge and to avoid having to go back to legislature to ask for changes later.
· Find ‘champions’ for UOCAVA voters in the legislature, preferably high-ranking members that have military experience.  Try to introduce bi-partisan sponsored bills.

· Add to legislation that local or state election administrators can promulgate regulations and develop implementation procedures to avoid having to go back to legislature.

Some suggestions regarding mailing and address problems included:

· Local jurisdictions sending letters to last known addresses to verify them prior to sending election materials.  

· A state system that tracks absentee ballots so that voters who return home by Election Day can vote at the polls.

· Local election administrators working with the county mail service, local postmaster, main post office and military post office to get ballots out at least 45 days before the election, and to expedite ballots.

· Accepting the date when the voter signed the affidavit rather than the postmark, which is often illegible.

· All local jurisdictions need to be informed on a regular basis about the federally paid postage for official ballot materials for UOCAVA voters.

Recommendations about communications with UOCAVA voters included:

· Local jurisdictions emailing the list of candidates 30 days before the election to all overseas voters with email addresses, so that whichever ballot voters use they know the candidates.

· Confirmation of receipt of fax to or from the voter through a simultaneous phone call or an email allows both voters and election administrators confirmation of the transmission.

· States should encourage voters to provide email addresses, and local election officials to use email to communicate with UOCAVA voters.  Email is an easy, low cost, and fast way to communicate.  Email addresses should be integrated into the statewide registration database.

Best Practices concerning automation and electronic submissions including authentication and privacy included:

· Automating the sending of sample ballots in the state database.

· To ensure secrecy for faxed or emailed ballots, setting up dedicated fax numbers or email addresses, and after printing the ballots, deleting the emails. 
· Giving local election offices access to software programs to generate correct ballot styles for faxing or emailing.  This allows election administrators to add candidates that file at the last minute and then immediately send the ballot to UOCAVA voters, rather than creating a delay by having to send the information to a ballot vendor first.
· States that accept faxed voted ballots should also accept ballots that are emailed to a fax machine, because some uniformed voters do not have access to fax machines.
· Some local offices provide toll free fax phone numbers for UOCAVA voters.  This reduces the cost of voting for UOCAVA voters while at the same time allowing them to submit their FPCA, ballot request, or voted ballot by the deadline.
Recommendations about State Administration included:
· Development of training programs at the state level, and inviting local election administrators to collaborate with the state on optional courses.

· For states to provide resources and infrastructure support for better local computer and fax systems and to ensure that assistance for setting up and trouble-shooting systems is available uniformly throughout the state.

· The state election authority should encourage diffusion of useful technology and practices across jurisdictions.  The state should also facilitate the communication of best practices by local jurisdictions that do electronic transmission to other jurisdictions in the state.
· States must encourage and provide resources to the local offices to do periodic mailings to verify UOCAVA addresses and decrease the number of undeliverable or unreturned blank ballots.   
Let me conclude with some recommendations that were directed to Federal Agencies, especially regarding education and outreach:
· Establish a nationwide training program and guide on the technology of electronic transmission of voting materials. Training should start at the federal level through FVAP, and be consistently available at the state and local levels.

· FVAP should sponsor regular meetings between Voting Assistance Officers (VAOs) and local election officials in applicable jurisdictions to share information, forms, and educational materials, and to update each other on changes.  Bring civilian VAOs into the process by hosting a bi-yearly conference in the U.S. with FVAP, military VAOs, local and state election administrators, and USPS representatives to discuss UOCAVA voting.  This could be a forum to educate local election administrators about various UOCAVA populations (overseas civilian, overseas military, and domestic military) and the context in which they are voting, including for example, military structure, postal systems in the military and other countries, and embassy/consular resources.   

· FVAP should also develop standard outreach materials about voting options that states and local election officials can adapt and disseminate; for example, they could develop a sample outreach letter which is also an address verification letter.  Simply providing information about electronic transmission options on websites is not enough.

I will now turn this presentation over to Bonnie, who will tell you about the UOCAVA voters’ perspectives.  
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